

POLICY



ARMAN JAFFER



JAMES LIU

How Companies Can Mitigate Pay Imbalances for Contract Work

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The tech sector, an industry known for high wages and generous benefits, has accelerated its use of professional services contract workers who have responsibilities similar to those of full-time employees but are employed by staffing agencies. While these contractors work in core functions such as engineering, design, and research, they miss out on certain forms of compensation and benefits and incur additional costs such as job instability. This pay disparity exacerbates social inequities, since contract workers are more likely to be racial and gender minorities than their full-time counterparts.

By maintaining pay disparities between full-time and contract workers, companies extend social inequities that are incongruent with their stated values, reduce their hiring competitiveness and worker productivity, and risk reputational and regulatory harm. To adopt a more equitable compensation strategy for contractors that accounts for the hidden costs of contract work, we recommend that companies:

- ▶ Use the Contractor Pay Gap Calculator to better understand the ways their pay strategies may lead to unexpected or unknown gaps in compensation; and
- ▶ Update their pay strategies by reviewing their overall hiring philosophy, updating contractor benefit standards, establishing contract length policies, and reviewing hourly pay to fulfill the spirit of equal pay for equal work. More information on these pay strategies can be found in the Company Operational Plan.

BACKGROUND

Hiring white-collar workers through hiring agencies is a growing business trend, especially in Silicon Valley. In 2018, contract workers at Google outnumbered direct employees for the first time in the company's 20-year history.¹ Once viewed as a trend mainly among blue-collar roles, the outsourcing of full-time white-collar (also referred to as "professional services") roles has grown substantially. In 2016, economists Lawrence Katz and Alan Krueger found that workers in jobs with higher wages were more likely to have their services contracted out than those with lower wages, over the previous 2 decades.²

Contract workers miss out on many formal forms of compensation and face additional job challenges that affect their financial and personal well-being, such as job instability and uncertain career advancement. Although data about subcontracted work are historically opaque, several studies have shown a consistent trend of contracted workers making less than their full-time counterparts despite doing the same type of work.³ In 2016, a University of California, Santa Cruz paper found that "white-collar workers employed in contracting industries earn an average of 35% less than their counterparts who are directly hired."⁴ Similarly, in May 2019, a Recode analysis of self-reported salaries at Google found the median income for contractors to be 30% less than for full-time employees.⁵

Beyond salary and hourly pay, there are other material differences in full-time and contractor compensation that diminish contractors' economic livelihoods. While Silicon Valley is well known for industry-leading benefits like parental leave, child care, and healthcare, the agencies they use to hire contractors do not need to provide those services, leading to significantly higher out-of-pocket costs. In addition, Silicon Valley companies hire contractors for fixed-length contracts, some as short as a few months, which leads to job instability for the workers. This difference in job security was particularly highlighted during the COVID-19 pandemic. For example, when Airbnb laid off both full-time and contractor employees in April 2020, contractors received 7% of the severance pay of their full-time counterparts — 1 week versus 14 weeks.



POLICY





POLICY

The principle of "compensation equity" means that individuals who do the same work should be paid the same. The Equal Pay Act, the federal government's definitive law governing equal pay, "requires that men and women in the same workplace be given equal pay for equal work. The jobs need not be identical, but they must be substantially equal." California's Equal Pay Act builds on the concept by adding race and ethnicity as protected classes; it "prohibits an employer from paying its employees less than employees of the opposite sex, or of another race, or of another ethnicity for substantially similar work." As white-collar contracting continues to rise, we are asking technology companies to apply the same principle to contract workers who are doing "core business" alongside full-time colleagues.

RECOMMENDATIONS

Companies should reduce pay equity disparities between employees and contractors for 3 reasons:

By maintaining pay disparities between full-time and contract workers, companies extend social inequities that are incongruent with their stated values.

The 2016 UC Santa Cruz study also found that white-collar contracted employees were 2.6 times more likely to be Black or Latino. Data published by Project Include and TechEquity Collaborative in October 2021 further showed that Black, Indigenous, Latinx, Asian, women, and nonbinary people are overrepresented as contract workers compared to the directly-employed tech workforce. To this end, the practice of pay disparity between full-time and contract workers exacerbates America's well-documented racial wealth gap and other social inequities.

- By underpaying large portions of their core workforce, companies increase longer term costs through increased turnover, decreased hiring competitiveness, and worsened productivity.
- While there can be financial pressure to underpay workers in the short term full–time or contractors companies take on long–term risks in maintaining such systems. Underpaying workers is associated with lower productivity and morale, and poor benefits can lead to decreased work performance and increased turnover. And this turnover is not without costs: research shows that it costs an average of 40 percent of an individual employee's annual salary to find a replacement. As Silicon Valley companies increasingly rely on subcontractors to do "core business" work, they risk creating a second tier of less productive, higher turnover workers through systemic undercompensation.
- As regulatory and public pressure increases, companies can mitigate risk by proactively addressing contractor compensation equity. Public attention is increasingly being paid to labor issues and worker equity. At a legislative level, there is passed and pending legislation to increase pay equity transparency (such as California's SB 973) and even enforce pay equity for contract workers with roles similar to those of full-time employees (such as HR 7638). Given the increased attention to tech companies in particular, companies that want to preempt this additional angle of public scrutiny, and proactively become thought leaders on pay equity, need to consider their compensation strategies for contract workers.

For those reasons, contractors who are performing work substantially similar to that of full-time employees should be compensated equitably. To reach this goal, companies should adopt a more equitable compensation strategy for contractors that accounts for the hidden costs of contract work, including missed monetary compensation, unequal benefits, and job instability.



POLICY





POLICY

ABOUT THE HUB

The Aspen Tech Policy
Hub is a Bay Area
policy incubator, training
a new generation of tech
policy entrepreneurs.
We take tech experts,
teach them the policy
process, and support
them in creating outside—
the-box solutions to
society's problems.

The Aspen Institute 2300 N St. NW, Suite 700 Washington, DC 20037 202 736 5800

THE ASPEN INSTITUTE

The following summarizes steps that a company can take to reduce the pay gap between contractors and full-time workers. The attached Operational Plan has more details.

Step 1: Understand the hidden costs that are passed on to contract workers

Companies that are hiring contractors, or are considering doing so, should evaluate their compensation strategy and understand whether they are fairly compensating contractors compared with full-time employees in similar roles. They can use the Contractor Pay Gap Calculator for this analysis.

Step 2: Define a contractor compensation framework tied to fulltime compensation

Companies should create contractor-specific pay bands pegged to the median full-time salary for the equivalent full-time employee (same role, same pay band), and set goals accordingly to close the average gap.

▶ Step 3: Promote self-transparency

Some Silicon Valley companies have begun publishing pay equity reports, segmenting their pay data by gender, race/ethnicity, and/ or age, areas where there has historically been abuse and inequity. In addition to these breakdowns, companies should also disclose these data on full-time/contractor pay to the public to increase transparency and accountability.

- ▶ Step 4: Update compensation strategy to minimize gaps

 Companies should consider the following levers to increase pay
 equity between full-time and contract workers:
 - Evaluate whether a portion of their contract workforce can be converted to full-time employment;
 - Require that subcontracting agencies that they work with provide some of the same benefits as they provide full-time employees;
 - Address job instability issues inherent to contract work; and
 - ▶ Increase the hourly wage to compensate for benefits that contractors may need to pay for out of pocket.

See our Company Operational Plan for more details on how to implement these recommendations.

ENDNOTES 6

1 Ellen Sheng, "Silicon Valley's Dirty Secret: Using a Shadow Workforce of Contract Employees to Drive Profits," CNBC, October 22, 2018, https://www.cnbc.com/2018/10/22/silicon-valley-using-contract-employees-to-drive-profits.html.

- 2 Lawrence F. Katz and Alan B. Krueger, "The Rise and Nature of Alternative Work Arrangements in the United States, 1995–2015," ILR Review 72 (2): 382–416, https://doi.org/10.1177/0019793918820008.
- 3 Annette Bernhardt, "Making Sense of the New Government Data on Contingent Work," UC Berkeley Labor Center, June 10, 2018, https://laborcenter.berkeley.edu/making-sense-new-government-data-contingent-work/.
- 4 "Tech's Invisible Workforce," Working Partnerships USA and Silicon Valley Rising, March 2016, https://www.wpusa.org/files/reports/ TechsInvisibleWorkforce.pdf.
- 5 Rani Molla, "How Much Google Contractors Say They Get Paid Compared to Full-Time Employees," Vox, May 31, 2019, https://www.vox.com/recode/2019/5/31/18644866/google-contractors-pay-ratings-glassdoor.
- 6 Monica Nickelsburg, "Tech Companies Are Doubling Down on Family Leave to Improve Recruiting and Diversity," GeekWire, April 24, 2019, https://www.geekwire.com/2019/tech-companies-doubling-family-leave-improve-recruiting-diversity/; Christina Farr, "Silicon Valley Takes Benefits 'Arms Race' to Health Care," Reuters, October 2, 2014, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-tech-benefits/silicon-valley-takes-benefits-arms-race-to-health-care-idUSKCN0HR12F20141002.
- 7 Dave Desario, Ben Gwin, and Laura Padin, "Temps in Tech: How Big Tech's Use of Temp Labor Degrades Job Quality and Locks Workers out of Permanent, Stable Jobs," National Employment Law Project, August 20, 2021, https://www.nelp.org/publication/temps-in-tech-how-big-techs-use-of-temp-labor-degrades-job-quality-and-locks-workers-out-of-permanent-stable-jobs/.
- 8 Anna Furman, "Airbnb Quietly Fired Contract Workers. I'm One of Them," Wired, June 23, 2020, https://www.wired.com/story/airbnb-quietly-fired-hundreds-of-contract-workers-im-one-of-them/.
- 9 "Equal Pay/Compensation Discrimination | U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission," n.d., Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, www.eeoc.gov/equal-paycompensation-discrimination.
- 10 "California Equal Pay Act," California Department of Industrial Relations, 2015, https://www.dir.ca.gov/dlse/california_equal_pay_act.htm.
- 11 See Working Partnerships USA, supra note 4.
- 12 "Separate and Unequal: How Tech's Reliance on Disproportionately Diverse, Segregated, and Underpaid Contract Workers Exacerbates Inequality," TechEquity Collaborative, October 14, 2021, https://techequitycollaborative.org/2021/10/14/separate-and-unequal-contract-workers-in-tech/.
- 13 Liz Mineo, "Racial Wealth Gap May Be a Key to Other Inequities," Harvard Gazette, June 3, 2021, https://news.harvard.edu/gazette/story/2021/06/racial-wealth-gap-may-be-a-key-to-other-inequities/.
- 14 "The Long-Term Effects of Underpaying Employees," Terra Staffing Group, July 23, 2019, https://www.terrastaffinggroup.com/resources/blog/long-term-effects-underpaid-employees/; Patrick Ball, "How Lifestyle Benefits Impact Workplace Productivity," Care.com, August 12, 2015, https://benefits.care.com/betterbenefits.
- 15 Kate Bahn and Carmen Sanchez Cumming, "Improving U.S. Labor Standards and the Quality of Jobs to Reduce the Costs of Employee Turnover to U.S. Companies," Washington Center for Equitable Growth, December 21, 2020, https://equitablegrowth.org/improving-u-s-labor-standards-and-the-quality-of-jobs-to-reduce-the-costs-of-employee-turnover-to-u-s-companies/.
- 16 Ben Smith, "Why the Media Loves Labor Now," New York Times, November 7, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/11/07/business/media/labor-unions-media-coverage.html.
- 17 "Employers: Annual Report: Pay Data," SB 973 (2020), https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/bill/NavClient.xhtml?bill_id=201920200SB973; Restoring Worker Power Act of 2020, H.R. 7638, 116th Cong. (2020), www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/7638?s=1&r=2.